

Excerpt from "Something in the Air: 'Isolationism,' Defense Spending, and the US Public Mood"

Full text orginal: http://www.ciponline.org/research/entry/something-in-the-air

Carl Conetta, Project on Defense Alternatives Center for International Policy October 2014

Twice in the past 40 years public opinion on defense spending shifted swiftly and dramatically from favoring reduced spending to favoring more. Both periods of change pivoted on bitter election campaigns. The first period was 1978-1982. The second was 1998-2001, as mentioned above. Comparing these pivot points with current conditions suggests that the public may soon be amenable to a rebound in defense spending – not in order to enable increased military activism but, paradoxically, as an alternative to it.

6. Pentagon Budget Pivot Points: 1978 and 1998

The impact of domestic politics on how the public views defense spending is evident in several periods of budget change – 1978-1981 and 1998-2000. Both share distinctive characteristics, some of which are also evident today. And in both cases, post-war declines in military spending ended and the Pentagon budget began to rebound.

The first period covers most of the Carter administration years. President Carter took office at the end of the post-Vietnam war drawdown in military personnel and budgets. Between 1968 and 1977, the Pentagon budget had declined by 30% in real terms, while the pool of active-component military personnel contracted by 38.5%. In early 1976 Gallup polling suggested that the public was supportive of this trend with 36% of respondents saying that America still spent "too much" on defense and only 22% saying it spent "too little." Soon after, however, public sentiment began to move in the opposite direction as did Carter's defense budgets.

The last Carter defense budget was 12.5% higher in real terms than the last Ford defense budget. This did not alter the trend in public sentiment, however. Gallup polling shows that "spend more" sentiment continued to increase, rising from 22% of respondents in 1976 to 51% in 1981 – a rare instance of absolute majority support for budget change.

The second period corresponds with President Clinton's second term, which marked the end of the post-Cold War drawdown. Between 1985 and 1997, the Pentagon budget had declined 35.6% in real terms, while active military personnel declined in number by 32%. The Clinton administration began to reverse the downward spending trend in early 1998 with its submission of the Fiscal Year 1999 budget. Between 1998 and 2001, the defense budget rose by almost 11% in real terms (not counting supplemental funding added by the Bush administration). Again, the rise in spending did not ease public sentiment for increased spending. Between 1998 and early 2001, the percentage of the public who thought we were spending too little on defense actually rose from 26% to 41%.

Five factors played a role in effecting a shift in public opinion during both periods:

First, the standing president seemed weakened politically by domestic developments – Carter, by persistent stagflation and the energy crisis; Clinton, by the Lewinsky scandal and his subsequent impeachment (Dec 1998).

Second, there were hotly contested and fiercely polarized election campaigns during which Democrats felt pressed to protect their right flank.

Third, partisan politics deeply inflected public debate of new security challenges abroad.

Fourth, military leaders began to warn insistently of a putative "hollowing" of the armed forces – meaning a sharp decline in combat readiness. Allegations of a weakened military and reports of trouble abroad served as reciprocal "frames," each reinforcing the other.

Fifth, there was the appearance of a bipartisan consensus taking form among policy leaders in support of higher levels of defense spending, or greater assertiveness abroad, or both.

Bipartisan consensus or its appearance can have a powerful effect on public opinion, as trusted leaders on all sides seem to point in the same direction. Military leaders in particular have unique sway. During both periods of transition, public opinion seemed to follow the trend of a new defense budget consensus. However, as budgets rose and the presidency changed hands, the appearance of elite consensus evaporated and public opinion shifted back toward a "spend less" preference.

Trouble at home, trouble abroad, trouble ahead

Especially prominent during the Carter years was the Iranian U.S. hostage-taking crisis (November 1979) and the failed "Eagle Claw" hostage rescue operation. Also relevant were the Nicaraguan revolution (1977-1979), the Soviet invasion of Afghanistan (December 1979), and ongoing Soviet-Cuban intervention in Angola and the

Ethiopia-Somalia war. As putative challenges to U.S. or allied interests, none of these were as significant as the Vietnam and Korean wars, the Cuban missile crisis, or earlier Soviet interventions in Eastern Europe. Nonetheless, they did accentuate Soviet-Cuban military activism and U.S. military failure in the face of a new regional adversary, Iran.

Clinton's second term saw no foreign policy debacles comparable to the lingering Iranian hostage crisis of the Carter years. However, there were growing concerns among experts and the public that the United States was facing new security challenges, notably: Al Qaeda and China. There were three serious terrorist attacks on U.S. personnel and assets abroad between 1996 and 2000, and at least two of these were the work of bin Laden. Concerns also focused on Chinese military developments after the 1995-1996 Taiwan Straits crisis. By 1998, U.S. policymakers and analysts were routinely treating China as a potential regional competitor to the United States. A final irritant throughout Clinton's second term was Saddam Hussein who, despite a short intense U.S. bombing campaign in 1998, seemed to be effectively resisting arms control efforts while the international coalition supporting sanctions slowly frayed.

Challenged from the right, Democratic administrations took a hawkish turn during both periods. Few Republicans were as hawkish as Carter's national security advisor, Zbigniew Brzezinski, especially after 1978 as he pushed for activation of the Rapid Deployment Joint Task Force (1980) and formulated the "Carter Doctrine" (which designated the Persian Gulf as an area of vital interest to be protected "by any means necessary"). The Carter Administration also took the controversial step of shifting America's nuclear posture further along to a warfighting stance. 124

The Clinton administration took a bellicose turn in 1998-1999, conducting three significant combat operations over an eight month period beginning in August 1998: Operations Infinite Reach (Sudan and Afghanistan), Desert Fox (Iraq), and Allied Force (former Yugoslavia). (August 1998 through February 1999 also was a pivotal period in the Lewinsky scandal, encompassing Clinton's grand jury testimony and impeachment.)

The Clinton administration faced incessant complaints about overusing and misusing the armed forces abroad. Although Clinton did conduct significant contingency operations in eight countries during his two terms, the overall number of troop/days that military personnel spent deployed in such operations was less than 15% the average during the subsequent Bush administration. More to the point was the character of some of the Clinton initiatives; They were peace and humanitarian operations, which some military and congressional leaders thought impaired military readiness and distracted the armed forces from their principal role. Some Senators and Congress members (mostly Republicans) also complained that these operations suffered from poorly defined or implausible objectives and did not clearly serve the national interest. This was part of a more general conservative opposition to the administration's multilateralism and institutionalism. Neoliberal and neoconservative interventionists responded by playing the "isolationism" card, helping to establish a consensus that equated restraint with isolationism. ¹²⁷

There were some indications during Clinton's second term that America's armed forces were not yet well-adapted to the new challenges facing America. Attempts to interdict Al Qaeda leadership with cruise missile attacks in 1998 failed. And Operation Allied Force (1999), which aimed to compel Yugoslav withdrawal from Kosovo province, took longer than expected. Although the operation achieved its goals, the U.S. military effort was deemed "disjointed." The U.S. Army in particular had a hard time playing a timely, meaningful role. None of these shortfalls implied the need for a dramatic increase in defense spending. Nonetheless, they were worthy of concern, received a great deal of media attention, and provided grist for partisan mills.

Mollifying the Chiefs and biasing public debate

Military leaders enjoy unique political leverage in the United States in large part due to the status of the institutions they lead. The U.S. armed forces routinely register as the most trusted of American institutions, out-polling even religious institutions. Although military leaders employ this leverage gingerly, the domestic problems faced by both the Carter and Clinton administrations gave military leaders greater latitude to resist administration narratives. Indeed, during Clinton administration's final years the Joint Chiefs were in virtual revolt. Indeed, during Clinton administration is final years the Joint Chiefs were in virtual revolt.

The centerpiece of Pentagon dissatisfaction during both periods of transition was the putative "hollowing" of the armed forces, presumably due to budget reductions. ¹³² In congressional testimony, the Joint Chiefs' support for administration budgets became faint and *pro forma*, while they instead emphasized increased risk and the prospective erosion of military capabilities over time. The effect of their congressional testimony was to inflame the issue.

In retrospect, readiness problems were not nearly as serious as military leaders claimed – and certainly not during the Clinton years. Nor were they principally the consequence of budget reductions. While gross levels of Pentagon spending had declined in the decade before readiness issues became news, military expenditures per active-duty person in uniform actually grew in real terms over previous years during both the Carter and Clinton administrations. This was partly because reductions in gross spending were matched by reductions in force size. For instance, operations and maintenance spending per active-duty troop in 1998 was 30% higher than in 1985, corrected for inflation. Still, the allegations, buttressed by authoritative military officials, were politically potent.

During both transition periods, Democratic and Republican leaders responded to Pentagon assertiveness by enacting or proposing hikes in spending (while disagreeing about the appropriate amount). Thus, both the Reagan- and G.W. Bush-era military buildups actually began during the previous administrations – three or four years before the presidency changed hands. Democrats may have hoped to quell Pentagon protests and protect their right flank, but accommodation also served to validate "hollow force" claims and contribute to upward pressure on the budget.

The 2000 election campaign featured Democratic and Republican candidates in a bidding war over boosting defense spending, which by June 2000 had already grown nearly 13% above its 1997 low point in real terms. Neither linked the prospect of increased defense spending to an increase in overseas activism, however. Indeed, they matched their spending competition with dueling rhetoric about the need for America to practice humility abroad. This accorded with public sentiment favoring a strong but reserved America, and it played on the prospect of increasing defense spending as an alternative to activism, rather than an enabler of it.

Second thoughts on defense spending

As noted above, the surge in support for defense spending was short-lived during both periods:

- By late 1982 public sentiment had returned to Vietnam syndrome levels with 16% of the population saying America was spending "too little" and 41% saying that it was spending too much.
- Between February 2001 and February 2004, the proportion of Gallup respondents wanting increased spending dropped from 41% to 22%, while the proportion wanting less increased from 19% to 31%.

These were not simply judgments against the rise in spending levels. Both periods of remission were marked by rising deficits and economic troubles. The change in public mood also involved emerging dissatisfaction with changes in U.S. military posture. In the case of the Reagan administration, the change was especially rapid.

Reagan took office in 1981 with the public worried about American weakness abroad and expressing 51% support for increased Pentagon spending. Only 15% thought the nation was already spending too much. Two years later, the defense budget had grown by 30%. However, the economy had entered a recessionary cycle and public concern grew about what seemed a rash and bellicose (or "war seeking") turn in U.S. policy. As a result, public sentiment about defense spending flipped, Reagan's popularity rating dropped from 51% to 43%, and Republicans lost 26 House seats in the 1982 mid-term election.

7. The Obama Years: A Captive Presidency

Pentagon spending: Going along to get along

President Obama has avoided the type of difficulties described above — at least until recently. Unlike Carter, he did not begin his presidency at the end of a period of reductions in the military's size and budget — quite the opposite. And, unlike Clinton, he did not himself implement reductions during his first years in office. Despite the nation's economic and fiscal crisis, Obama's first four Pentagon budgets (adjusted for inflation)

provided total funding equal to that provided in Bush's last four – approximately \$2.8 trillion in each case. 139

While both the Carter and Clinton administrations found themselves at logger-heads with the Pentagon brass over a variety of issues, President Obama has proved more accommodating – for instance, by acceding to the Afghanistan troop surge. More significant was his response to the service chiefs' dissatisfaction with his first ten-year spending plan (offered early in 2009). His next year's plan (Fiscal Year 2011) boosted the ten-year Pentagon base budget by five percent. It is against this boosted level that subsequent DoD savings plans were measured.

Although contention over budgeting grew intense beginning in 2011, this was part of the larger struggle to reduce federal debt, deficits, and spending. In practical terms, defense spending decisions were bound by the bipartisan Budget Control Act of 2011, which dictated a rollback. In this context, the Obama administration proffered plans that would bring the Pentagon budget more in line with BCA discretionary spending caps, while also arguing strenuously against deeper "sequestration" cuts. The administration successfully cast the prospect of such cuts as a problem whose source was Congressional gridlock. ¹⁴¹

Obama's secretaries of defense, chairmen of the JCS, and service chiefs were free to pressure Congress to avert sequestration and lift the caps on discretionary spending – a goal shared by the President. Pentagon leaders spared no hyperbole in opposing measures that would reduce the peacetime defense budget much below \$520 billion. To mitigate DoD's concerns, the administration allowed the migration of costs from the base DoD budget to the Overseas Contingency account, which was not capped by the BCA. And, in 2014, the President proposed an "Opportunity, Growth and Security Initiative" that, if offset by tax increases and mandatory spending cuts, would give the Pentagon an additional \$26 billion for the year. 143

In sum, from the beginning of his administration, President Obama took an accommodating stance on Pentagon funding – one that his Democratic predecessors had been grudgingly compelled to assume. In this way, he averted an openly contentious relationship with America's most prestigious institution.

The new look in military activism: lighter and wider

Over the course of his presidency, President Obama has restored and renovated the neoliberal version of the Primacy strategy. This puts greater emphasis on multilateral cooperation and diplomacy than does the neoconservative variety. Hawkish voices (including some in the Pentagon) derided Obama's withdrawal from Iraq, but it had been decided by Iraq's failure to renew the US-Iraq Status of Forces Agreement. And, like the drawdown in Afghanistan, it accorded with public opinion.

In some ways, Obama has charted a course part way between those of the Clinton and Bush administrations. In others, he has exceeded both. The so-called "long war against violent extremism" proceeds apace, now as a war that dare not speak its name. However, the administration has stepped away from large-scale protracted military deployments and instead put emphasis on lower-visibility operations and supporting roles for U.S. forces. These include drone and combat aircraft strikes – over 400 drone strikes since Obama took office – covert operations, arms transfers, logistical and intelligence support, training, and other forms of security assistance. Borrowing on the concept of the "non-integrating gap" developed by Thomas Barnett, the Obama strategy is best described as involving a protracted, global, low-intensity campaign against militant or violent non-integrating regimes, movements, and organizations. ¹⁴⁶

U.S. military activism is less intensive and focused today than during the Bush years but more expansive, including new or increased attention to Libya, Syria, Yemen, Pakistan, Somali, and several other African nations. The deployment of special operations forces – now active in more than 100 nations – has expanded significantly as have the number of security cooperation arrangements, which now involve more than 150 nations. The administration's "Asia pivot" (better described as part of an Asia-Africa "spread") signals a more consistent and energetic effort to counter-balance and contain Chinese power. Something similar now seems on the agenda for Russia.

The growing scope of U.S. military activism clearly runs counter to the secular trend in public opinion. However, the lower-visibility, light-footprint methods favored by the Obama administration mitigates the tension between public preference and government practice. For instance, when U.S. polls describe overseas drone strikes as attacks on suspected foreign terrorists, between 50% and 80% of respondents typically voice approval. This may all seem too diffuse and deliberate from a neoconservative perspective, but it could offer the best hope of sustaining a proactive military strategy given fiscal austerity and the public mood.

8. Transition Point 2016?

Since 2012, the factors associated with past rebounds in support for bigger defense budgets have again become prominent, beginning with a distinct decline in the President's popularity. The United States is entering a period of intense electoral campaigning that will span 2014-2016. Both the Senate and the Presidency are up for grabs. This favors partisan pyrotechnics. Democratic candidates will focus on protecting their right flanks, per usual. And media and expert discourse will move in a more hawkish direction. Already the leading Democratic contender for the presidency is positioning herself to the right of the Obama administration on recent foreign policy issues. ¹⁵⁰

Excerpt: Something in the Air / 8

Thinking inside the box

In several ways, the policy compromises of the Obama administration delimit the current debate, curtailing the prospects for reform. First, the President's accommodation with the Pentagon on spending has created the appearance of bipartisan leadership accord on the need for baseline spending to significantly exceed one-half trillion dollars annually. For more than three years civilian and military leaders at the Pentagon have been adamant in warning that dipping below this amount by even as little as 5% might have catastrophic consequences. This has primed policy discourse to respond to "hollow force" claims, which are now fully deployed. And it has virtually ensured that Democratic and Republican candidates in 2016 will vie in bidding up Pentagon spending (as was the case in 2000).

Judging from recent White House and Republican proposals for Pentagon spending, Presidential candidates in 2016 will probably advocate future baseline Pentagon budgets exceeding \$600 billion (then-year dollars). This assumes modest GDP growth, lower federal deficits, and modification of the BCA – all of which are likely. Adjusted for inflation, this would represent a greater than 12% increase over current levels and a budget 50% larger than in 2000-2001.

Obama's perpetuation of the primacy strategy also has locked policy discourse in a neoliberal versus neoconservative box. The primacy approach overvalues and overplays America's "sole military superpower" status, seeing security problems everywhere as a challenge to U.S. leadership. It privileges military responses of one sort or the other and focuses debate on the calibration of military action: What type? How much? How long? Discounted by primacists is the possibility that some problems admit only cooperative solutions and that the utility of military or confrontational approaches is limited. Thus, faced with difficult challenges – as in Iraq, Syria, and Ukraine – the primacy approach typically favors escalation. And it legitimates charges of "weakness" should policymakers or the public seek more deliberate or restrained approaches. So it is not surprising that Second World War issue frames are now fully in play – casting Assad and Putin as Hitler, warning against a replay of Munich-like appeasement, and tarring non-interventionary sentiment as isolationist. Hollow force claims are also being linked by military leaders to instability abroad. Hollow force claims are also being linked by military leaders

Will fear compel increased public support for deeper, more energetic intervention, as Walter Russell Meads predicts? Will it compel a rebound in support for defense spending? Despite the hawkish turn in policy discourse, the American public has mostly resisted a rebound in activism and spending. As argued in the introduction, popular opinion on striking ISIS may seem a reversion to interventionism, but it is not.

The ISIS digression

The coverage, debate, and policy regarding ISIS has been driven substantially by domestic partisan politics and by news frenzy. The impact of these illustrates the susceptibility of public opinion to shaping by media and political dynamics. The polling blip on ISIS also shows how "mission creep" and "opinion creep" go hand-in-hand, each pushing the other forward. In the ISIS case, limited U.S. combat action based on a popular humanitarian goal – rescuing the entrapped Yazidi minority – prompted ISIS retaliation on hostage Americans. This dramatically altered U.S. popular assessments of the situation, feeding the partisan mill and creating pressure for both vertical and horizontal escalation. As the administration escalated its response, its domestic political opponents simply revised their criteria of adequacy upward. For President Obama, political credit and gain depends on achieving escalation dominance – not over ISIS (that already exists) but over his domestic opponents. This is a partisan dynamic that can lead the nation deep into costly, unproductive choices. These eventually sober public opinion, but not necessarily before the next election.

Still, historical precedent suggests that the U.S. public will not soon support a return to big protracted military operations abroad – and certainly not the commitment of ground troops. It is worth recalling that Americans' reluctance to take on major new contingency operations after Vietnam was not truly tested and resolved until the 1990-1991 Persian Gulf War – 15 years after the United States exited Vietnam.

Defending with dollars

Public support for a big rebound in Pentagon spending is a more complicated issue. A boost in spending could find support as an acceptable assertion of strength – *one that does not necessarily entail increased military activism abroad*. Formally, it is consistent with either a "Fortress America" or "Arsenal of Democracy" vision of security. This outcome would accord with the historical precedents set in 1978-1981 and 1998-2000, when Americans favored increased spending but not with a view toward military adventurism.

Weighing against public acceptance of higher defense spending is America's "new normal" economic circumstance. Although U.S. GDP is slowly recovering, the improvement in the economic circumstances of most Americans has lagged behind: 156

- U.S. GDP has grown 5% in real terms since 2011. By contrast, median household income grew only about 2.5% during the same period. It remains a good 5% below the pre-recession level, which itself is lower than the level in 2000.
- Unemployment was 6.6% in January 2014. This is much better than the recession high-point of 10%, but significantly short of the pre-recession level of 4.6%.

Still, median household income may reach its pre-recession levels by 2017, making a rise in defense spending more saleable. Much depends on the degree of uniformity among opinion leaders in espousing hawkish and alarmist views on international events and U.S. national defenses. 157

9. Conclusion

This much is certain: A flexing of the Pentagon's budget muscles will not redress the problems that vex U.S. security policy. Nor will it heal the recurring gap between official policy and majority opinion. Contrary to public preferences, increased Pentagon spending will enable increased military activism. It also will reduce the pressure on the Pentagon to reform how it uses its prodigious resources. For these reasons, any increase in public support for a rebound in the defense budget will probably be short-lived, as was the case 10- and 30-years ago.

The current trend in official policy represents a missed opportunity. Economic and strategic realities both argue for a thorough reset of U.S. security policy. Recent polling suggests that the American public is ready to consider change. And policy alternatives are available for consideration. What is lacking is positive leadership. An optimistic sign is the emergence since 2011 of bipartisan Congressional and NGO cooperation to restrain defense spending, based mostly on fiscal concerns. This may provide the soil in which a concerted effort to reset security policy can germinate.

A more fundamental concern is the challenge to democratic governance implied by the gap between official security policy and the strategic preferences of most Americans. It is not surprising that there are knowledge gaps between the general public and those who focus professionally on security issues and instruments. Such gaps can be mended through openness and critical public discourse. More intractable are gaps due to the subsumption of public policy by institutional, commercial, and political interests. Again, critical public discourse can serve as a corrective. But special interests work to distort discourse as surely as they distort policy.

The integrity of public debate on security issues minimally requires that opinion leaders put down those tropes, metaphors, and framing devices that appeal to public fear and uncertainty. This includes facile allusions to the threats and failures of the 1930s and 1940s: Hitler, Munich, Pearl Harbor, and isolationism. Such allusions should uniformly face a long hard climb to credibility. The same holds true for most "hollow force" claims made on behalf of America's half-trillion dollar military. If the Pentagon cannot deliver reasonable levels of military security while absorbing more money than the Cold War average then we should look first to failures of defense stewardship or strategy – or both.

Notes

- 117. Berinsky, "Assuming the Costs of War," op. cit.
- 118. Golby, et. al., "Listening to the Generals," op. cit.
- 119. During the Reagan years, "spend less" sentiment out-polled "spend more" beginning in 1982. During the GW Bush presidency, "spend less" sentiment out-polled "spend more" beginning in Feb 2003.
- **120.** Robert Kagan, "World of Problems," Washington Post, 10 Apr 2000, available at http://carnegieendowment.org/2000/04/10/world-of-problems/4w1q?reloadFlag=1
- **121.** These were the 25 June 1996 truck bomb attack on the Khobar Towers in Dhahran, Saudi Arabia; The 7 Aug 1998 truck bombing of U.S. embassies in Kenya and Tanzania; and, The 12 Oct 2000 attack on U.S. Navy destroyer USS Cole in Yemen.
- **122.** 1990s concern about China as a potential regional competitor:
 - Thomas Ricks, "For Pentagon, Asia Moving to Forefront; Shift Has Implications for Strategy, Forces, Weapons," Washington Post, 26 May 2000.
 - Robert Kagan, op-ed, "How China Will Take Taiwan," Washington Post, 12 Mar 2000, available at http://carnegieendowment.org/2000/03/12/how-china-will-take-taiwan/20tj?reloadFlag=1
 - New York Times, editorial, "Military Rumblings Over Taiwan," 3 Mar 2000, available at http://www.nytimes.com/2000/03/09/opinion/military-rumblings-over-taiwan.html
 - Robert Kaiser and Steven Mufson, "'Blue Team' Draws a Hard Line on Beijing; Action on Hill Reflects Informal Group's Clout," Washington Post, 22 Feb 2000, available at http://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-srv/WPcap/2000-02/22/004r-022200-idx.html
 - Juliet Eilperin and Steven Mufson, "House Votes for Stronger Military Ties to Taiwan; Administration Says Move Could Upset China Balance," Washington Post, 2 Feb 2000, available at http://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-srv/WPcap/2000-02/02/080r-020200-idx.html
 - Benjamin Schwarz, op-ed, "The U.S. Finds a New Boogeyman," Los Angeles Times, 8 Sep 1999, available at http://articles.latimes.com/1999/sep/08/local/me-7930
 - David E. Sanger and Erik Eckholm, "Will Beijing's Nuclear Arsenal Stay Small or Will It Mushroom?" New York Times, 15 Mar 1999, available at http://www.nytimes.com/1999/ 03/15/world/will-beijing-s-nuclear-arsenal-stay-small-or-will-it-mushroom.html
 - Richard Parker, "China's Navy Plan Could Pose a Threat," Philadelphia Inquirer, 8 Jun 1998, available at http://articles.philly.com/1998-06-08/news/25731027_1_chinese-navy-military-to-military-contacts-cruise-missile
 - Michael D. Swaine, "Don't Demonize China; Rhetoric About Its Military Might Doesn't Reflect Reality," Washington Post, 18 May 1997, available at https://www.mtholyoke.edu/acad/intrel/chinamil.htm

Keith B. Richburg, "Contain or Tame A Waking Giant? Region Sees China's Growth As a Double-Edged Sword," Washington Post, 17 Mar 1996.

123. A hawkish turn in the Carter administration:

- John D. Mini, "Conflict, Cooperation, and Congressional End-runs: The Defense Budget and Civil-military Relations in the Carter Administration, 1977-1978," M.A. dissertation, University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill, 2007, available at http://dc.lib.unc.edu/cgi-bin/showfile.exe?CISOROOT=/etd&CISOPTR=889&filename=891.pdf
- Richard Burt, "Army and Marines in Battle over Command of Rapid Deployment Force," New York Times, 9 Dec 1980.
- Bernard Gwertzman, "Role of the U.S. in Persian Gulf: How it Evolved," New York Times,
 12 Oct 1980.
- Don Oberdorfer, "Carter Would Fight for Persian Gulf; Seeks to Resume Draft Registration; Behind a New Policy: Oil, Crises and a Year of Deliberations; The Evolution Of a Decision," Washington Post, 24 Jan 1980.

124. National Security Archive, "Jimmy Carter's Controversial Nuclear Targeting Directive PD-59 Declassified," National Security Archive Electronic Briefing Book No. 390, 14 Sep 2012, available at http://www2.gwu.edu/~nsarchiv/nukevault/ebb390/

125. Carl Conetta, Charles Knight, and Melissa Murphy, "Is the Iraq war sapping America's military power? Cautionary data and perspectives," Project on Defense Alternatives, 22 Oct 2004, available at http://comw.org/pda/is-the-iraq-war-sapping-americas-military-power-cautionary-data-and-perspectives/ See especially the graph, "A Measure of Stress to Active Component Army Personnel 1994-2004."

126. Military opposition to peace operations during the 1990s:

- Lyle Goldstein, "General John Shalikashvili and the Civil-Military Relations of Peacekeeping," Armed Forces & Society, Spring 2000.
- Deborah D. Avant, "Are the reluctant warriors out of control? Why the U.S. military is averse to responding to post-cold war low-level threats," Security Studies, Volume 6, Issue 2, 1996.
- Army Times, "Peace Missions Dull the Army's Combat Edge," 6 Dec 1993.
- Charles J. Dunlap Jr., "The Origins of the American Military Coup of 2012," Parameters, Winter 1992-93, available at http://strategicstudiesinstitute.army.mil/pubs/parameters/ Articles/1992/1992%20dunlap.pdf

127. Anti-isolationist discourse during the 1990s:

- David Ignatius, op-ed, "A Bad Week for Isolationists," Washington Post, 17 Nov 1999.
- Benjamin Schwarz, commentary, "America's Role; New Isolationists, Old Fallacies,"
 Washington Post, 31 Oct 1999.
- New York Times, editorial, "Isolationism's Return," 31 Oct 1999.

- William Kristol and Robert Kagan, op-ed, "The New Isolationist?" New York Times, 14 Oct 1996, available at http://www.nytimes.com/1996/10/14/opinion/the-new-isolationist.html
- Philip Dine, "Isolationism Is Road to Nowhere, U.S. Official Charges Here," St. Louis Post-Dispatch, 7 Mar 1996.
- Charles Krauthammer, "Isolationist? Look Who's Talking," Washington Post, 23 Jun 1995.
- Michael Zielenziger, "Albright Resists 'Isolationist Tide'," San Jose Mercury News, 12 Apr 1995.
- Thomas Friedman, "Dissing The World," New York Times, 19 Feb 1995, available at http://www.nytimes.com/1995/02/19/opinion/foreign-affairs-dissing-the-world.html
- Adrian Karatnycky, "America Turns Inward," Washington Post, 22 Aug 1993.

128. Shortfalls of U.S. Army in Kosovo war:

- Congressional Research Service, "Kosovo and Macedonia: U.S. and Allied Military Operations," 21 Jun 2001, available at http://www.au.af.mil/au/awc/awcgate/crs/ ib10027.pdf
- Dana Priest, "Army's Apache Helicopter Rendered Impotent in Kosovo," Washington Post,
 29 Dec 1999, available at http://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-srv/WPcap/1999-12/29/
 014r-122999-idx.html
- Sean D. Naylor, "Sidelined How America Won A War Without The Army," Army Times, 16
 Aug 1999, available at http://rempost.blogspot.com/2014/06/sidelined-how-america-won-war-without.html
- Sean D. Naylor, "Commanders Fight To Keep Missiles, MLRS In Air War," Army Times, 7
 Jul 1999, available at http://rempost.blogspot.com/2014/06/commanders-fight-to-keepmissiles-mlrs.html
- 129. The surge in spending after 1981 did produce a military capable of quickly compelling Iraqi withdrawal from Kuwait in 1991, although this goal figured not at all in the original impetus to boost spending and only a portion of the added funds were relevant to that war. By contrast, additional spending after 1998 did nothing to protect America from the 11 Sep 2001 attacks. Nor did it encourage a sensible prioritization among security objectives. As the United States entered the 21st century, defense leaders mistakenly de-emphasized the Al Qaeda threat while overemphasizing China and Iraq. Finally, additional spending did not prepare America to effectively fight the types of wars into which national security leaders chose to stumble after 2001. In short, spending more on defense is no guarantee of true preparedness.
- 130. Pew Research Center, "Public Esteem for Military Still High," 11 Jul 2013, available at http://www.pewforum.org/2013/07/11/public-esteem-for-military-still-high/; and, Gallup, "Confidence in Institutions," Jun 2013, available at http://www.gallup.com/poll/1597/confidence-institutions.aspx

131. Civil-military discord during Clinton presidency:

Richard H. Kohn, "The Erosion of Civilian Control of the Military in The United States Today," Naval War College Review, Jun 2002, available at https://usnwc.edu/

get attach ment/c28 od 26 a-9 d66-466 a-809 b-e0804 cbc 05f4/erosion-of-civilian-control-of-the-military-in-the. aspx

- Air Force Magazine, "The Chiefs Speak Out," Dec 2000, available at http:// www.airforcemag.com/MagazineArchive/Documents/2000/December%202000/ 1200chief.pdf
- Michael Kilian, "Military Finds Flaws in Proposed Budget; \$12 Billion Boost Deemed Inadequate," Chicago Tribune, 21 Jan 1999, available at http://articles.chicagotribune.com/ 1999-01-21/news/9901210158_1_defense-spending-service-chiefs-quadrennial-defense-review
- Rowan Scarborough, "Chiefs Do Not Salute Clinton Defense Plan," Washington Times, 6
 Jan 1999.
- Andrew J. Bacevich, "Discord Still: Clinton and the Military," Washington Post, 3 Jan 1999.
- Mark Thompson, "The Generals Go Shopping; Clinton's weakness spells good news for weapons merchants," Time, 5 Oct 1998.
- Richard H. Kohn, "Out of Control: the Crisis in Civil-military Relations," National Interest, Spring 1994, available at http://nationalinterest.org/article/out-of-control-the-crisis-in-civil-military-relations-343?page=4

132. Carter and Clinton military readiness controversies:

- Gary Anderson, "Urging alertness to dangers when military readiness falls by wayside," The Washington Times, 8 Oct 2000.
- Tom Philpott, "Joint Chiefs Say Budget Surplus Will Result in a `Hollow Force'," Daily Press, 02 Oct 1998, available at http://articles.dailypress.com/1998-10-02/business/9810010168 1 joint-chiefs-gen-shelton-senate-armed-services-committee
- Steven Komarow, "Military Leaders Insist Defense Budget must Expand," USA Today, 30 Sep 1998.
- Frank L. Jones, "A 'Hollow Army' Reappraised: President Carter, Defense Budgets, and the Politics of Military Readiness," Letort Paper, Strategic Studies Institute, Oct 2012, available at http://www.strategicstudiesinstitute.army.mil/pdffiles/PUB1125.pdf

133. The "hollow force" construct is a slippery one, subject to misrepresentation and partisan manipulation. Military readiness is a measure of how much of the armed forces' latent or theoretical combat power can be brought to battle and sustained over time – but the measure is partly subjective. And it reflects conscious choices by military planners about the allocation of resources among personnel, modernization, and readiness accounts. Pentagon planners can choose, for instance, to retain force size or stick with scheduled equipment purchases at the expense of readiness. Finally, how much readiness is judged sufficient depends partly on wartime deployment plans, which can be more or less ambitious. In sum, "hollowness" is not simply a product of budget reductions. The military readiness problems during both the Carter and Clinton terms had more to do with how the Pentagon managed its resources than with budget shortages.

• Frank L. Jones, "A 'Hollow Army' Reappraised: President Carter, Defense Budgets, and the Politics of Military Readiness," op. cit.

- Andrew Feickert and Stephen Daggett, "A Historical Perspective on "Hollow Forces,"
 Congressional Research Service, 31 Jan 2012, available at http://www.fas.org/sgp/crs/natsec/R42334.pdf
- Lawrence J. Korb, "Are U.S. Forces Unprepared and Underfunded?" Naval War College Review, Spring 2002, available at http://www.cfr.org/defense-and-security/us-forces-unprepared-underfunded/p4643
- Carl Conetta and Charles Knight, "The Readiness Crisis of the U.S. Air Force: A Review and Diagnosis," PDA Briefing Report #10, 22 Apr 1999, available at http://www.comw.org/pda/ afreadtc.html
- James Kitfield, "The Myth of the Hollow Force," Government Executive, 14 Dec 1998, available at http://www.govexec.com/federal-news/1998/12/the-myth-of-the-hollow-force/5300/
- Congressional Budget Office, "Paying for Military Readiness and Upkeep: Trends in Operation and Maintenance Spending," CBO Reports, Sep 1997, available at https://www.cbo.gov/sites/default/files/cbofiles/ftpdocs/oxx/doc58/milready.pdf
- Richard K. Betts, Military Readiness: Concepts, Choices, Consequences (Washington DC: Brookings Institution, Mar 1995).
- William W. Kaufmann, "Hollow Forces? Current Issues of U.S. Military Readiness and Effectiveness," Brookings Review, 22 Sep 1994.
- Congressional Budget Office, "Trends in Selected Indicators Of Military Readiness, 1980 Through 1993," CBO Papers, Mar 1994, available at https://www.cbo.gov/sites/default/files/cbofiles/ftpdocs/48xx/doc4888/doc13.pdf

134. President Carter's first two defense budgets spent 3% more in real terms per troop on average than did Ford's last two budgets. Similarly, Clinton's first four defense budgets spent 4.7% more per person in uniform on average than did President Bush's four defense budgets. Of course, spending more per person in uniform is no guarantee of increased combat readiness. The deciding factor is how these resources are used. See Table 7-5, "Department of Defense Manpower" and Table 6-8, "Department of Defense BA by Title" in Office of the Under Secretary of Defense (Comptroller), National Defense Budget Estimates for FY 2014 (Washington DC: Department of Defense, May 2013), available at http://comptroller.defense.gov/Portals/45/Documents/defbudget/fy2014/FY14 Green Book.pdf

135. Gore and Bush bid up defense spending during 2000 campaign:

- Steven Lee Myers, "A Call to Put the Budget Surplus to Use for the Military," New York Times, 28 Sep 2000, available at http://www.nytimes.com/2000/09/28/us/a-call-to-put-the-budget-surplus-to-use-for-the-military.html
- Christopher Hellman, "Recent Spending Questions by the Joint Chiefs of Staff Could Set off a Bidding War Between the Two Presidential Candidates," Knight Ridder, 13 Jul 2000.
- Ceci Connolly, "Gore Tells VFW of His Support Of Military; Democrat Pushes 'A Strong Defense,' Rebuts Bush Attack," Washington Post, 23 Aug 2000, available at http:// www.nytimes.com/2000/08/23/us/2000-campaign-vice-president-gore-tells-fellow-veterans-he-dedicated-military.html

- Thomas Ricks and Roberto Suro, "Joint Chiefs Aim Big Budget Request at Next President,"
 Washington Post, 5 Jun 2000.
- Associated Press, "Gore Makes Pitch to Veterans, Points out His Support for More Defense Spending," 12 Nov 1999.

136. George W. Bush and Al Gore, "The Second Gore-Bush Presidential Debate," transcript, Commission on Presidential Debates, 11 Oct 2000, available at http://www.debates.org/index.php? page=october-11-2000-debate-transcript

137. The United States entered a significant recessionary period in July 1981, lasting 16 months. Unemployment rose from 7.2% to 10.8% and did not return to 7.2% until June 1984. Median Household Income had been in real decline since 1978, not recovering until 1985. The 2001 recession began in March with peak unemployment occurring in June 2003. In Sept. 2011 the unemployment level was 5%. It rose to 6.3% in June 2003 and did not recover to 5% until June 2005. It had been as low as 3.9% in 2000. There was a notable deterioration in Median Household Income, too. In real terms, it fell for five consecutive years after 1999. By 2004, it was down 4% in real terms from the 1999 level.

138. Decline in public support for Reagan foreign and security policy, 1980-1984:

- Daniel Yankelovich and John Doble, "Nuclear Weapons and the USSR: The Public Mood," Foreign Affairs, Fall 1984.
- David Shribman, "Foreign Policy Costing Reagan Public Support," New York Times, 30 Sep 1983, available at http://www.nytimes.com/1983/09/30/world/foreign-policy-costing-reagan-public-support.html
- Steven R. Weisman, "Aides Fear Reagan's Peaceful Image Is in Peril," New York Times, 6
 Apr 1983, available at http://www.nytimes.com/1983/04/06/us/aides-fear-reagan-s-peaceful-image-is-in-peril.html
- William E. Schmidt, "Poll Shows Lessening of Fear That U.S. Military Is Lagging," New York Times, 6 Feb 1983, available at http://www.nytimes.com/1983/02/06/world/poll-shows-lessening-of-fear-that-us-military-is-lagging.html
- Lou Cannon, "Reagan Stays A Rocky Course," Washington Post, 20 Jan 1983.
- Judith Miller, "72% in Poll Back Nuclear Halt If Soviet Union Doesn't Gain," New York Times, 30 May 1982, available at http://www.nytimes.com/1982/05/30/us/72-in-poll-back-nuclear-halt-if-soviet-union-doesn-t-gain.html
- Steven V. Roberts, "A Majority in Poll Want U.S. to Stay out of Salvador War," New York Times, 21 Mar 1982, available at http://www.nytimes.com/1982/03/21/world/a-majority-in-poll-want-us-to-stay-out-of-salvador-war.html
- Adam Clymer, "Reagan Evoking Rising Concern, New Poll Shows," New York Times, 19 Mar 1982, available at http://www.nytimes.com/1982/03/19/us/reagan-evoking-rising-concern-new-poll-shows.html
- Henry Allen, "Fear of Frying; The Great Nuclear Phobia," Washington Post, 12 Nov 1981.

- Daniel Yankelovich and Larry Kaagan, "Assertive America," Foreign Affairs, Vol 59, No 3, 1980, available at http://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/34606/daniel-yankelovich-and-larry-kaagan/assertive-america
- **139.** Office of the Under Secretary of Defense (Comptroller), National Defense Budget Estimates for FY 2014 (Washington DC: Department of Defense, May 2013), Table 6-8, "Department of Defense BA by Title," pp. 147-148, available at http://comptroller.defense.gov/Portals/45/Documents/defbudget/fy2014/FY14_Green_Book.pdf
- **140.** Peter Baker, "How Obama Came to Plan for 'Surge' in Afghanistan," New York Times, 5 Dec 2009, available at http://www.nytimes.com/2009/12/06/world/asia/06reconstruct.html? pagewanted=all&_r=0
- 141. Meghashyam Mali, "Poll: Public would blame GOP more than Obama if fiscal talks fail," The Hill, 26 Nov 2012, available at http://thehill.com/blogs/blog-briefing-room/news/269279-poll-public-would-blame-gop-more-than-obama-if-fiscal-cliff-talks-fail; Reid J. Epstein, "Obama to troops: We're stronger, Defense cuts not my fault," Politico, 31 Aug 2012, available at http://www.politico.com/politico44/2012/08/obama-to-troops-were-stronger-defense-cuts-not-my-134015.html
- **142.** Pentagon leaders resist budget rollback:
 - Agence France-Presse, "Pentagon Chief Sounds Alarm Over U.S. Budget Cuts," 17 Nov 2013, available at http://www.defensenews.com/article/20131117/DEFREG02/311170004/Pentagon-Chief-Sounds-Alarm-Over-US-Budget-Cuts
 - David Francis, "The Pentagon Cries Wolf on Sequestration Pains," The Fiscal Times, 3 May 2013, available at http://www.cnas.org/media-and-events/cnas-in-the-news/articles/the-pentagon-cries-wolf-on-sequestration-pains
 - Nick Simeone, "Navy, Marine Corps Leadership Warn About Sequester," American Forces Press Service, 16 Apr 2013, available at http://www.defense.gov/news/news article.aspx?id=119788
 - Michael Cohen, "America's military can handle anything ... except a budget cut," Guardian, 20 Feb 2013, available at http://www.theguardian.com/commentisfree/2013/feb/20/us-military-budget-cuts-not-doomsday
 - Claudette Roulo, "Chairman Outlines Sequestration's Dangers," American Forces Press Service, 13 Feb 2013, available at http://www.defense.gov/news/news article.aspx?id=119288
 - Callum Borchers, "Defense Secretary Leon Panetta warns against 'disastrous' spending cuts," Boston Globe, 27 May 2012, available at http://www.boston.com/politicalintelligence/2012/05/27/defense-secretary-leon-panetta-warns-against-disastrous-spending-cuts/IYJWZ7foT1bdEZxgddZV9K/story.html
 - Tim Mak and Charles Hoskinson, "Leon Panetta paints doomsday scenario," Politico, 15 Nov 2011, available at http://www.politico.com/news/stories/1111/68379.html
 - Carlo Munoz, "Services On Empty, Can't Take More Cuts: Vice Chiefs," AOL Defense, 26 Jul 2011, available at http://breakingdefense.com/2011/07/services-on-empty-cant-take-more-cuts-vice-chiefs/

- David S. Cloud, "Defense Secretary Leon Panetta warns against defense cuts," Los Angeles Times, 4 Aug 2011, available at http://articles.latimes.com/2011/aug/04/news/la-pn-panetta-defense-cuts-20110804
- General Raymond T. Odierno, Chief of Staff, U.S. Army, "The Future of the Military Services and Consequences of Defense Sequestration," testimony before the Committee on Armed Services, U.S. House of Representatives, 2 Nov 2011, available at http://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/CHRG-112hhrg71525/html/CHRG-112hhrg71525.htm

143. William Hartung, "Get Rid of the Pentagon's Slush Fund," Huffington Post, 31 Mar 2014, available at http://www.huffingtonpost.com/william-hartung/get-rid-of-the-pentagons-fund_b_5062948.html; Michael Bruno, "Pentagon Budget Request Seeks Capability Over Capacity," Aviation Week, 4 Mar 2014, available at http://aviationweek.com/defense/pentagon-budget-request-seeks-capability-over-capacity

144. The neoliberal practice of primacy in the Obama administration:

- Richard L. Kugler and Linton Wells II, Strategic Shift: Appraising Recent Changes in U.S. Defense Plans and Priorities (Washington DC: Center for Technology and National Security Policy, Institute for National Strategic Studies, National Defense University, Jun 2013), available at http://mercury.ethz.ch/serviceengine/Files/ISN/174502/ipublication document_singledocument/ffde5f45-17bc-44af-8fae-a12aedea21f9/en/Book-028.pdf
- Michèle Flournoy and Janine Davidson, "Obama's New Global Posture: The Logic of U.S. Foreign Deployments," Foreign Affairs, Jul/Aug 2012.
- David Rohde, "The Obama Doctrine: How the president's drone war is backfiring," Foreign Policy, 27 Feb 2012, available at http://www.foreignpolicy.com/articles/2012/02/27/the_ obama_doctrine
- Michael Hirsh, "Defining Down War," op. cit., available at http://www.national journal.com/how-obama-has-perfected-the-art-of-not-saying-war-20110701?page=1
- Trevor McCrisken, "Ten years on: Obama's war on terrorism in rhetoric and practice," op. cit., available at https://www.chathamhouse.org/sites/files/chathamhouse/87_4mcCrisken.pdf
- Peter Feaver, "Obama's National Security Strategy: real change or just 'Bush Lite?'," op. cit., available at http://shadow.foreignpolicy.com/posts/2010/05/27/obama_s_national_security_strategy_real_change_or_just_bush_lite

145. Mark Landler, "Obama Signals a Shift From Military Might to Diplomacy," New York Times, 25 Nov 2013, available at http://www.nytimes.com/2013/11/26/world/middleeast/longer-term-deal-with-iran.html?pagewanted=all&_r=0

146. Barnett's vision divides the world's nations into two principal categories: the Core and the Non-integrating Gap. Core nations are distinguished by democratic governance, respect for human rights, open markets, rule of law, freedom of information, liberal social organization, and global integration. "Integration" involves openness to the principles and practices of government, economy, and social order that characterize nations belonging to the Core. Those states, movements, and organizations that oppose, resist, or disrupt progress toward these principles and practices are security concerns or they contribute to them.

- Thomas PM Barnett, Blueprint for Action: A Future Worth Creating (New York City: Penguin, 2005).
- Thomas PM Barnett, The Pentagon's New Map: War and Peace in the Twenty-first Century (New York City: GP Putnam & Sons, 2004).
- Thomas PM Barnett, The Pentagon's New Map, Esquire, 1 Mar 2003, available at http://www.esquire.com/features/ESQ0303-MAR_WARPRIMER

147. U.S. special operations deployments and security force assistance:

- James Kennedy, "U.S. Foreign Assistance: More Guns than Butter," Foreign Policy in Focus, 4 Mar 2014, available at http://fpif.org/u-s-foreign-assistance-guns-butter/
- Nick Turse, "America's Secret War in 134 Countries," Huffington Post, 16 Jan 2014, available at http://www.huffingtonpost.com/nick-turse/americas-secretwar b 4609742.html
- Linda Robinson, "The Future of U.S. Special Operations Forces," Council Special Report No. 66, Council on Foreign Relations, Apr 2013, available at http://i.cfr.org/content/ publications/attachments/Special_Operations_CSR66.pdf
- Thomas K. Livingston, "Building the Capacity of Partner States Through Security Force Assistance," Congressional Research Service, 5 May 2011, available at http://www.fas.org/sgp/crs/natsec/R41817.pdf
- Karen DeYoung and Greg Jaffe, "U.S. 'secret war' expands globally as Special Operations forces take larger role," Washington Post, 4 Jun 2010, available at http://www.washington post.com/wp-dyn/content/article/2010/06/03/AR2010060304965.html
- Derek S. Reveron, "Weak States and Security Assistance," National Defense University, PRISM, Jun 2010, available at http://www.dtic.mil/cgi-bin/GetTRDoc?AD=ADA521806

148. U.S. public opinion regarding armed drone use overseas:

- New York Times, "Americans' Views on the Issues," 6 Jun 2013, available at http://www.ny times.com/interactive/2013/06/06/us/new-york-times-cbs-news-poll-Jun-2013.html? r=0
- NBC News, "Poll finds overwhelming support for drone strikes," 5 Jun 2013, available at http://nbcpolitics.nbcnews.com/_news/2013/06/05/18780381-poll-finds-overwhelming-support-for-drone-strikes?lite
- Bruce Drake, "Obama and drone strikes: Support but questions at home, opposition abroad," Pew Research Center, 24 May 2013, available at http://www.pewresearch.org/ fact-tank/2013/05/24/obama-and-drone-strikes-support-but-questions-at-homeopposition-abroad/
- Chris Cillizza, "The American public loves drones," Washington Post, 6 Feb 2013, available at http://www.washingtonpost.com/blogs/the-fix/wp/2013/02/06/the-american-public-loves-drones/
- Pew, "America's Place in the World 2013," 3 Dec 2012, op. cit., p. 31.

- 149. See PollingReport.com at http://www.pollingreport.com/obama.htm
- **150.** Michael Hirsh, "Hillary Clinton Steps Away From Obama on Foreign Policy," National Journal, 17 Mar 2014, available at http://www.nationaljournal.com/magazine/hillary-clinton-steps-away-from-obama-on-foreign-policy-20140317
- **151.** Recent assertions of "hollow force" dangers:
 - Loren Thompson, "Sequester's Legacy: How A Bad Budget Law Could Lose America's Next War," Forbes, 2 Sep 2014, available at http://www.forbes.com/sites/lorenthompson/2014/ 09/02/sequesters-legacy-how-a-bad-budget-law-could-lose-americas-next-war/
 - Bill Gertz, "Defense Panel: Obama Administration Defense Strategy 'Dangerously'
 Underfunded," Washington Free Beacon, 31 Jul 2014, available at http://freebeacon.com/
 national-security/defense-panel-obama-administration-defense-strategy-dangerouslyunderfunded-2/
 - Sara Scorcher, "Security Insiders: Defense Budget Cuts Put the Military on a Dangerous Course," National Journal, 7 Apr 2014, available at http://www.nationaljournal.com/ defense/insiders-poll/security-insiders-defense-budget-cuts-put-the-military-on-adangerous-course-20140407
 - Sydney J. Freedberg Jr., "Gen. Amos: Marines Can't Fight Major War If Sequestered; Navy Short Carriers Too," Breaking Defense, 16 Apr 2013, available at http://breaking defense.com/2013/04/gen-amos-marines-cant-fight-major-war-if-sequestered-navy-ca/
 - Tyrone C. Marshall Jr., "Kendall: Sequestration Will Make Hollow Force Inevitable,"
 American Forces Press Service, 7 Nov 2013, available at http://www.defense.gov/news/newsarticle.aspx?id=121076
 - Lance Bacon, "Current funding makes hollow force 'inevitable,' 3-star says," Army Times, 9
 Oct 2013, available at http://www.armytimes.com/article/20131009/NEWS05/310090005/Current-funding-makes-hollow-force-inevitable-3-star-says
 - Sam Fellman, "U.S. Navy Secretary: 'Hollow' Force Coming If Sequestration Goes
 Unchecked," Defense News, 11 Sep 2013, available at http://www.defensenews.com/article/
 20130911/DEFREG02/309110022/US-Navy-Secretary-Hollow-Force-Coming Sequestration-Goes-Unchecked
 - James Jay Carafano, "Omens of a Hollow Military," National Interest, 4 Sep 2013, available at http://nationalinterest.org/commentary/omens-hollow-military-8984
 - Jeremy Herb, "Joint Chiefs warn budget issues could create `hollow force'," The Hill, 16
 Jan 2013, available at http://thehill.com/policy/defense/277619-joint-chiefs-warncongress-of-hollow-force-over-budget-issues
- **152.** See footnote 88.
- **153.** Linking "hollow force" trope with global instability:
 - Sara Scorcher, "Security Insiders: Defense Budget Cuts Put the Military on a Dangerous Course," National Journal, 7 Apr 2014, available at http://www.nationaljournal.com/

defense/insiders-poll/security-insiders-defense-budget-cuts-put-the-military-on-a-dangerous-course-20140407

- Bill Gertz, "Dempsey: Threat of Conflict in Asia Increasing; U.S. Military decline hastens global instability," Washington Free Beacon, 5 Mar 2014, available at http://free beacon.com/national-security/dempsey-threat-of-conflict-in-asia-increasing/
- Drew MacKenzie and John Bachman, "Rumsfeld: U.S. Going Into Decline Due to 'Weakness' in Military," Newsmax.com, 18 Feb 2014, available at http:// www.newsmax.com/Newsfront/Donald-Rumsfeld-military-spending-Iran/2014/02/18/id/ 553290/
- Armed Forces Journal International, editorial, "The pit and the pendulum: Civil-military relations in an age of austerity," 1 May 2013, available at http://www.armedforces journal.com/the-pit-and-the-pendulum/
- Sydney J. Freedberg Jr., "Gen. Amos: Marines Can't Fight Major War If Sequestered; Navy Short Carriers Too," Breaking Defense, 16 Apr 2013, available at http://breaking defense.com/2013/04/gen-amos-marines-cant-fight-major-war-if-sequestered-navy-ca/
- Jeremy Herb, "Joint Chiefs warn budget issues could create `hollow force'," The Hill, 16
 Jan 2013, available at http://thehill.com/policy/defense/277619-joint-chiefs-warncongress-of-hollow-force-over-budget-issues

154. The American public supports diplomatic measures (including sanctions) with regard to the Syrian civil war and Ukrainian crisis, but not direct military action or assistance. With regard to the advance of ISIS in Iraq and Syria, a strong majority has supported air strikes – with a view to preventing ethnic cleansing and retaliating for the murder of Americans – while majorities oppose sending ground troops. Regarding defense spending, the balance between those who want less spending and those who support more has changed marginally since 2012: from 41% vs 24% to 37% vs 27%. Peter Moore, "Bipartisan support for Iraq air strikes," Economist/YouGov, 12 August 2014, available at https://today.yougov.com/news/2014/08/12/wide-support-airstrikes-iraq/

155. Critical perspectives on ISIS in Iraq and Syria:

- Paul Pillar, "ISIS in Perspective," National Interest, Sep-Oct 2014, available at http://nationalinterest.org/blog/paul-pillar/isis-perspective-11150?page=2
- Mark Thompson, "Putting the ISIS Threat in Perspective," Time, 14 Sep 2014, available at http://time.com/3373928/isis-threat-hagel-kerry-syria-iraq/
- Nick Gillespie, "Why We Shouldn't Be Scared of ISIS: Threat Inflation and Our Next Dumb War, The Daily Beast, 10 Sep 2014, available at http://www.thedailybeast.com/articles/ 2014/09/10/why-we-shouldn-t-be-scared-of-isis-threat-inflation-and-our-next-dumbwar.html
- Peter Beinart," The Problem With Bombing the Islamic State in Syria, The Atlantic, 25 Aug 2014, available at http://www.defenseone.com/threats/2014/08/problem-bombingislamic-state-syria/92357/
- Joshua Keating, "The Irony of the War on ISIS," Slate, 21 Aug 2014, available at http://www.slate.com/blogs/the_world_/2014/08/21/did_the_united_states_make_itself_a_target_by_bombing_isis.html

 Marc Lynch, "Would arming Syria's rebels have stopped the Islamic State? Washington Post, 11 Aug 2014, available at http://www.washingtonpost.com/blogs/monkey-cage/wp/ 2014/08/11/would-arming-syrias-rebels-have-stopped-the-islamic-state/

156. A tepid economic recovery:

- Tom Raum, "White House: Jobless Rate Won't Fall To Pre-Recession Levels Until 2017," Associated Press, 4 Mar 2014, available at http://www.huffingtonpost.com/2014/03/04/jobless-rate_n_4899073.html
- Econintersect Newsletter, "Median Household Income Again Statistically Unchanged in Dec 2013," 24 Jan 2014, available at http://econintersect.com/b2evolution/blog1.php/ 2014/01/24/median-household-income-again-statistically-unchanged-in-december-2013
- Robert Pear, "Median Income Rises, but Is Still 6% Below Level at Start of Recession in '07," New York Times, 21 Aug 2013, available at http://www.nytimes.com/2011/10/10/us/recession-officially-over-us-incomes-kept-falling.html
- Doug Short Advisor Perspectives, "Real Median Household Income Fell 0.42% in Apr," 30 May 2014, available at http://www.advisorperspectives.com/dshort/updates/Median-Household-Income-Update.php
- Alfred Gottschalck, Marina Vornovytskyy, and Adam Smith, "Household Wealth and Debt in the USA: 2000 to 2011," Random Samplings, Official Blog of the U.S. Census Bureau, 21 Mar 2013, available at http://www.nytimes.com/2013/08/22/us/politics/us-median-income-rises-but-is-still-6-below-its-2007-peak.html?_r=0
- Brendan Greeley and Matthew Philips, "The GDP in 2017 Is Not Looking Good," Business Week, 6 Mar 2014, available at http://www.businessweek.com/articles/2014-03-06/u-dot-s-dot-potential-gdp-revised-downward-as-recession-damage-lingers
- Tom Raum, "White House: Jobless Rate Won't Fall To Pre-Recession Levels Until 2017,"Associated Press, 4 Mar 2014, available at http://www.huffingtonpost.com/2014/03/04/jobless-rate_n_4899073.html
- Annie Lowrey, "Household Incomes Remain Flat Despite Improving Economy," New York Times, 17 Sep 2013, available at http://www.nytimes.com/2013/09/18/us/median-incomeand-poverty-rate-hold-steady-census-bureau-finds.html
- Neil Irwin, "The typical American family makes less than it did in 1989," Wonk Blog, 17 Sep 2013, available at http://www.washingtonpost.com/blogs/wonkblog/wp/2013/09/17/the-typical-american-family-makes-less-than-it-did-in-1989/
- Peter Coy, "American Families Are Poorer Than in 1989," Business Week, 12 Jun 2012, available at http://www.businessweek.com/articles/2012-06-12/american-families-are-poorer-than-in-1989
- David Sicilia, "A brief history of U.S. unemployment," Washington Post, 4 Nov 2011, available at http://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-srv/special/business/us-unemployment-rate-history/

157. Alternative perspectives on current security challenges:

- Kurt Eichenwald, "Hysteria Makes ISIS Stronger," Newsweek, 28 Aug 2014, available at http://www.newsweek.com/hearts-and-minds-and-isis-267227?piano_d=1
- Brian Fishman, "Don't BS the American People About Iraq, Syria, and ISIL," War on the Rocks, 20 Aug 2014, available at http://warontherocks.com/2014/08/don't-bs-the-american-people-about-iraq-syria-and-isil/
- Daniel Benjamin, "Hawks Exaggerate Islamic State Threat to the United States," Boston Globe, 17 Aug 2014, available at http://www.brookings.edu/research/opinions/2014/08/ 17-hawks-exaggerate-islamic-state-threat-benjamin
- Micah Zenko, "Enough With the Chicken Littles," Foreign Policy, 29 Jul 2014, available at http://www.foreignpolicy.com/articles/2014/07/29/enough_with_the_chicken_littles_media_coverage_syria_gaza_mh17?wp_login_redirect=0
- Michael Cohen, "DC `Insiders' Are Wrong, NATO Could Beat Russia," Defense One, 1 May 2014, available at http://www.defenseone.com/ideas/2014/05/dc-insiders-are-wrong-nato-could-beat-russia/83626/
- Fred Kaplan, "The NATO Panic," Slate, 28 Mar 2014, available at http://www.slate.com/articles/news_and_politics/war_stories/2014/03/russia_ukraine_and_nato_the_alarmist_claims_that_the_western_alliance_can.html

158. Alternative security strategies and defense postures:

- Barry Posen, "A New U.S. Grand Strategy," Boston Review, 1 Jul 2014, available at http://www.bostonreview.net/us/barry-r-posen-restraint-grand-strategy-united-states
- Barry Posen, Restraint: A New Foundation for U.S. Grand Strategy (Ithaca NY: Cornell University Press, 24 Jun 2014).
- Patrick C. Doherty, "A New U.S. Grand Strategy," New America Foundation, 9 Jan 2013, available at http://www.newamerica.net/node/77134
- Carl Conetta, "Reasonable Defense. A Sustainable Approach to Securing the Nation," Project on Defense Alternatives, 1 Dec 2012, available at http://www.comw.org/pda/fulltext/121114-Reasonable-Defense-Summary.pdf
- Lawrence Korb and Miriam Pemberton, "Rebalancing Our National Security: The Benefits of Implementing a Unified Security Budget," Institute for Policy Studies and Center for American Progress, 31 Oct 2012, available at http://www.americanprogress.org/issues/security/report/2012/10/30/43074/rebalancing-our-national-security/
- Alex Rothman and Lawrence J. Korb, "Defense in an Age of Austerity," Center for American Progress, 6 Jan 2012, available at http://cdn.americanprogress.org/wp-content/uploads/ issues/2012/01/pdf/defense_austerity.pdf
- Richard N. Haass, "The Restoration Doctrine," The American Interest, 9 Dec 2011, available at http://www.the-american-interest.com/articles/2011/12/09/the-restoration-doctrine/
- Richard N. Haass, "Bringing Our Foreign Policy Home," Time Magazine, 8 Aug 2011, available at http://www.cfr.org/world/bringing-our-foreign-policy-home/p25514

- Wayne Porter and Mark Mykleby, "A National Strategic Narrative," Woodrow Wilson Center, 8 Apr 2011, available at http://www.wilsoncenter.org/sites/default/files/A%20 National%20Strategic%20Narrative.pdf
- Leslie H. Gelb, "GDP Now Matters More Than Force: A U.S. Foreign Policy for the Age of Economic Power," Foreign Affairs, Nov/Dec2010, available at http://academic commons.columbia.edu/download/fedora_content/download/ac:139784/CONTENT/ Gelb.pdf
- Benjamin H. Friedman and Christopher Preble, "Budgetary Savings from Military Restraint," Cato Institute, Policy Analysis #667, 23 Sep 2010, available at http:// www.cato.org/sites/cato.org/files/pubs/pdf/PA667.pdf
- Gregory D. Foster, "Transforming U.S. National Security: A Call for Strategic Idealism," Defense & Security Analysis, Jun 2010.
- John Tirman and Nick Bromell, "The New Globalism: A Vision for America's Role in the World," AlterNet, 10 Dec 2008, available at http://www.alternet.org/story/108729/the_new globalism%3A a vision for america%27s role in the world
- Barry R. Posen, "The Case for Restraint," American Interest, 1 Nov 2007, available at http://www.the-american-interest.com/articles/2007/11/01/the-case-for-restraint/
- John Feffer, et. al., "Just Security: An Alternative Foreign Policy Framework," Foreign Policy in Focus and Institute for Policy Studies, Jun 2007, available at http://www.ips-dc.org/wp-content/uploads/2007/06/070608-justsecurity.pdf
- Chris Abbott, Paul Rogers and John Sloboda, "Global Responses to Global Threats
 Sustainable Security for the 21st Century," Oxford Research Group, Jun 2006, available at
 http://www.oxfordresearchgroup.org.uk/publications/briefing_papers/global_responses_
 global_threats_sustainable_security_21st_century
- Edward Haley, "A Defensive Grand Strategy for the United States," Armed Forces & Society, Spring 2004.
- Stephen M. Walt, "Beyond bin Laden: Reshaping U.S. Foreign Policy," International Security, Winter 2001/02.

159. Bipartisan efforts to restrain Pentagon spending:

- "An Open Letter to Appropriators in Congress: End the Budget Gimmicks and Cut the Pentagon's Slush Fund," 6 Feb 2014, available at http://www.pogo.org/our-work/letters/ 2014/an-open-letter-to-congress-end-the-budget-gimmicks.html
- Office of Rep. Keith Ellison, press release, "Reps. Ellison and Mulvaney Lead Bipartisan
 Effort to Include Defense Savings in Ongoing Budget Negotiations," 11 Dec 2012, available
 at http://ellison.house.gov/media-center/press-releases/reps-ellison-and-mulvaney-lead-bipartisan-effort-to-include-defense
- Reps. Barney Frank (D-MA) and Ron Paul (R-TX), "Why we must reduce military spending," The Hill, 6 Jul 2010, available at http://thehill.com/blogs/congress-blog/economy-a-budget/107229-why-we-must-reduce-military-spending-reps-barney-frank-and-ron-paul

• Sustainable Defense Task Force, "Debt, Deficits, and Defense: A Way Forward," 11 Jun 2010, available at http://www.comw.org/pda/fulltext/1006SDTFreport.pdf

160. Tom Shachtman, "It's Time to Abandon 'Munich;' After 75 years, foreign policy's uber-analogy needs to go," Foreign Policy, 29 Sep 2013, available at http://www.foreignpolicy.com/articles/2013/09/29/its_time_to_abandon_munich; and, Justin Logan, "It's Past Time to Bury the Hitler Analogy," American Prospect, 6 Nov 2007, available at http://prospect.org/article/its-past-time-bury-hitler-analogy

© Copyright 2014 by the Center for International Policy (CIP). All rights reserved. Any material herein may be quoted without permission, with credit to CIP.

The Center for International Policy, 2000 M Street NW, Suite 720 • Washington, DC 20036 • Phone: (202) 232-3317 • Fax: (202) 232-3440